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“MESSAGES OF INCLUSION” 

It is an honor to participate in the opening ceremony of the commemoration of the International Day of Persons with Disabilities. I thank the Secretary-General and the Department of Economic and Social Affairs (DESA) for organizing this event, and all of you who have been kind enough to join us. Let me also make a special reference to the voices of persons with disabilities on inclusion, empowerment and development, participating in the theatrical performance by the Broadway Theatre Breaking through Barriers, which will illuminate this International Day after our interventions.

The International day of persons with disabilities is a day of remembrance and a day for commitment.

As you know, many efforts in the field of disabilities have taken place at international level. These efforts materialized in 2006 with the endorsement of the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities. Thanks to the Convention, international society has recognised that persons with disabilities are, first and foremost, human beings with inherent rights and that they are subject to suffer from multiple discrimination.

Concerning the discussions on the post-2015 Agenda, Her Majesty the Queen Sofia of Spain, at the ceremony of the prestigious Franklin Delano Roosevelt International Disability Rights Award on 9th September, stated that disability cannot be excluded from the debate on the new development agenda, as poverty affects persons with disabilities much harder. That is why the High Level Meeting on Disability and Development on 23rd September become so relevant. The Philippines and Spain had the honour to co-facilitate the outcome document of that high level meeting.
The relevance of the 2006 Convention lies in the change of pattern that it introduced in the field of disabilities, as it no longer considers persons with disabilities as simple recipients of social assistance and healthcare. It also treats them as rights holders, as they deserve. This way, the prevailing health approach is left behind (it is not a matter of health) and the perspective of the human rights is incorporated. My country has made and is still making efforts in this regard, adapting its legislation to this new pattern and wishes to call upon the rest of the international community to align our efforts.
My main message today is that the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities and the Final Outcome Document of the High Level Meeting on 23rd September are not an objective in themselves, but rather the beginning of a long way, and we still have further to go. Our objective is ambitious because it lies in the application of high standards favouring consolidation and acknowledgement of the rights of persons with disabilities by as many countries as possible.
This should be our shared commitment to achieve a totally inclusive society. It is indeed a hard task, but it also brings with its results, even if partially, great moments of gratitude.
Thank you.

